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 1.
Adoption of agenda

The agenda was adopted subject to the inclusion of two submissions under Item 10.
A:
Minutes and related issues
2.
Minutes of the meeting of Academic Council of 11 April 2012
The minutes were confirmed subject to the inclusion of Ms Barbara McConalogue’s name in the list of those who had submitted apologies.  They were signed by the Chair.
3.
Matters arising

3.1
It was noted that Mr Tony Foley, interim Chair of the Disciplinary Committee, had provided a detailed response, on behalf of the Committee, to the submission on the University policy on plagiarism made by Mr Patrick Kinsella, Head of the School of Communications, to the meeting of Academic Council of 27 June 2011.  Mr Kinsella expressed his appreciation to Mr Foley and the Committee for their significant level of engagement with the issues.  He reiterated his view that the word ‘deliberate’ should be removed from the policy and that the policy should incorporate reference to other forms of academic dishonesty besides plagiarism.  It was noted that it is important to find a balance between ensuring consistency in terms of penalties, across Faculties and over time, and allowing a measure of discretion to the Disciplinary Committee (or Schools, where appropriate) to make individual judgements about individual cases. The Deputy President/Registrar noted that the University Standards Committee would be requested to review the policy on plagiarism over the coming months, in consultation with the Faculties and the Interim Chair of the Disciplinary Committee, and indicate, at its meeting of 13 September 2012, whether or not any changes were to be recommended, with a view to having Council consider the issue again at its meeting of 
10 October 2012.  She also raised the possibility that, in view of the importance of addressing plagiarism and of the rapid advances in technology which tend to facilitate new ways of carrying out plagiarism, the USC might keep the issue as a standing item on its agenda or, as a minimum, ensure that it reviews the policy on a yearly basis. It was noted that technological detection mechanisms (e.g. Turnitin) are very useful in some disciplines but considerably less so in others.  (Item 3.1)
3.2
Mr Billy Kelly, Deputy Registrar/Dean of Teaching and Learning, noted that the response rate to the survey of student opinion in the context of the QuEST pilot programme had been relatively low but that this was unsurprising given that it had been necessary to conduct it at a late stage in the academic year.  (Item 3.5)
3.3 
With respect to the issue of possible changes to the application and admissions systems to higher education, the Deputy President noted that the University’s Admissions Working Group had engaged very actively with the issues to date and had given consideration to a draft sectoral overview provided by the IUA on the basis of input from the universities.  A revised draft of this document will be considered by the IUA Registrars’ Group on 11 June 2012 and subsequently by the IUA Council, and the ensuing interim report from the IUA will be made available to the HEA and will also be circulated to Academic Council.  The report will be informed by the outcomes of the ‘Undergraduate Admissions for the 21st Century’ conference which took place in Trinity College Dublin on 18 May 2012 as well as by the results of the modelling exercise recently undertaken by the CAO (to apply the proposed revised Leaving Certificate grading system, which is less granular than the current system, to the 2011 Leaving Certificate results).  The Deputy President/Registrar stressed the importance of ensuring that discussion about application and admission to higher education takes place in conjunction with discussions about relevant issues at second level, particularly assessment.  (Item 6.1)
3.4
The proposal from the working group chaired by Dr Lisa Looney, Dean of Graduate Studies, in respect of the duration of taught Master’s programmes was approved.  This means that, with effect from 2012/13, all such programmes will normally be a full calendar year in duration.  It was noted that the proposal incorporates a degree of flexibility for Programme Boards in terms of the submission date for the dissertation (or equivalent piece of work).  It was noted that the operational issues arising from the proposal, particularly with respect to part-time and continuous programmes, would now need to be worked through in detail within Faculties.  (Item 7.3)
3.5
With respect to the concerns raised by the INTRA team about the difficulty of securing placements for students and the possibility that Academic Council might provide assistance in this regard, the Deputy President/Registrar noted that Ms Maeve Long, Head of INTRA, had undertaken to submit proposals on the issue to Academic Council for consideration at its meeting of 25 June 2012.  (Item 11)
3.6
Dr Sheelagh Wickham, chair of the Working Group on the Recognition of Prior Learning, noted that training sessions for academic staff in competency-based interviewing had taken place, and in this connection expressed appreciation to the Training and Development team in the Human Resources Department.  She noted too 

that all RPL policy documentation would be made available on a dedicated web page and that the Learning Innovation Unit was in the process of developing web-based support materials for applicants.  (Item 14)
4.
Minutes of the meetings of the Education Committee of 7 March 2012 and

4 April 2012    

Approved.   
5.
Minutes of the meeting of the University Standards Committee of 1 March 2012
Approved.  
5.1
Minutes of the meeting of the Graduate Studies Board of 12 January 2012


Approved.


B: 
Policy and strategy issues       

6.
President’s report
6.1
The President noted that work was in progress to prepare the University’s response to the HEA document Towards a Future Higher Education Landscape, due by 

31 July 2012, and that consultation in this regard was taking place with the University’s linked colleges, with the National University of Ireland, Maynooth and the Royal College of Surgeons in Ireland, and also with Dundalk Institute of Technology.
6.2
The partnership with NUIM and RCSI will formally be launched by the Taoiseach, 

Mr Enda Kenny, on 26 June 2012.  Because space in the venue is limited, it will not be possible for all DCU staff members to attend; however, there will be a social event in DCU to mark the occasion in the late afternoon of the same day.  Information about this event will be made available in the near future.   The President acknowledged with appreciation the very considerable amount of work that had been undertaken by a wide range of staff members to make the partnership possible, noting in particular the contribution of the cross-institutional working groups that had been established.  It is intended that the partnership will result in new academic programmes, research initiatives, internationalisation initiatives and developments relating to Education as a discipline.  The President requested the members of Council to take an active role in proposing further collaborative possibilities.
6.3
The President noted that discussions were taking place with a view to facilitating deeper integration between the University and the linked colleges and that further information on this would be made available before long.
6.4
Discussions are also in progress with a view to establishing closer ties with Dundalk Institute of Technology.
6.5
The IUA Council is also engaged in ongoing discussions about the sustainability of the higher education system from the point of view of resources, taking due account of issues such as the importance of equity of access to higher education, the costs and benefits to students and graduates and the fact that the funding per student available to higher education is continuing to decrease.

6.6
The President noted that the University’s strategic plan, drafted on the basis of widespread consultation across the University, had been approved by Governing Authority at its meeting of 29 May 2012.  Arrangements for launching and publicising it are being made.

6.7
The President noted that the process of filling the post of Chief Operating Officer was in train.

6.8
The President noted that the University had performed well in two recent rankings exercises, the QS ‘Top 50 under 50’, i.e. the highest-ranked universities in the world under 50 years of age and the Times Higher Education ‘100 Under 50 2012’.  In this connection, the President alluded to a letter of congratulations from the Minister for Education and Skills, Mr Ruairí Quinn.
6.9
Alluding to the tragic death overseas of a DCU student, the President acknowledged with appreciation the very high level co-operation that had been evident across the University community in providing support and assistance as appropriate.
7.
Revisions to Academic Regulations for Postgraduate Degrees by Research and Thesis  
7.1
Introducing the revised Regulations, Dr Lisa Looney, Dean of Graduate Studies, noted that, while the new Regulations as introduced in September 2011 had not yet been in operation for a full year, a review at this point was none the less necessary to facilitate Academic Council approval of the revisions with a view to implementing these in 2012/13.  She noted too that, besides the revisions that were being proposed, a number of issues had emerged that would require further discussion and that this discussion 

would be undertaken in the coming months with a view, ultimately, to having a comprehensive suite of documents that would incorporate an overall policy, the regulations themselves and a set of guidelines for their operationalisation.
7.2
In the ensuing discussion, it was noted that further consideration would be given to the role of the Independent Chair of the viva voce examination (this role, and the roles of all other participants in the process from inception of research through to examination, are to be clarified by means of a table which is being prepared and will be made available).  The importance of communicating changes to the Regulations clearly to the University community, particularly at a time such as the present when they are undergoing change, was also empahsised.  In this connection, Dr Looney expressed her appreciation to the Training and Development team in the Human Resources Department for the training courses for supervisors that they had organised, and noted that a range of training courses in other relevant areas was being prepared.  She also noted the important role of the Faculty Research Committees in disseminating knowledge of the Regulations.  Another issue alluded to in the discussion was the importance of online as distinct from paper-based administrative systems; in this connection, it was noted that the PGR2 (annual progress report) form would be available on line from 2013.  It was suggested that it would be helpful for the Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences to submit to the Graduate Studies Board a proposal on the possibility that the University might institute an award of MPhil, where appropriate, for students who do not progress to PhD.

7.3
The revised Regulations were approved for implementation from September 2012.  The President expressed his thanks to Dr Looney.  Dr Looney acknowledged with appreciation the very significant work that had been undertaken within Faculties and by the Associate Deans for Research and the members of the Graduate Studies Board and the University Standards Committee in considering the revisions.
C:
Items for formal approval/noting
8.
Matters from the University Standards Committee and the Education Committee


Approved.

9.
Accreditation reports 
9.1
MSc in Sustainable Energy Finance


Approved.
9.2
Biology and Science Education as a subject on the Bachelor of Arts and Bachelor of Education programmes in St Patrick’s College

Approved.  Noted that the issues in respect of resources had been discussed with the Dean of the Faculty of Science and Health, Professor John Costello.
10.
Any other business
10.1
The President noted that, at its meeting of 29 May 2012, Governing Authority had granted in-principle approval for a number of honorary doctoral awards and that informal approaches were now being made to the nominees.  The number of awards per ceremony, and whether or not the awards will be made within standard graduation ceremonies, remain to be seen.  A request to make further nominations will also be made to all University staff, and the nomination criteria will be made available.
10.2
The President requested comments and suggestions as to how internal communication within the University might most effectively be conducted, noting that a number of different channels would be explored with a view to determining their fitness for purpose. It was noted that using a variety of means of communication might be desirable because a wide range of preferences exists among staff and students.  The importance of high-quality content, regardless of the means of communication, and of maintaining a sense of community within the University, were noted.
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